
  
Children and Families Directorate                                            

                            Town Hall Extension 

27th August 2020                             PO Box 532 

                             Manchester 

                             M60 2LA   

Dear Parent/Carer 

What extraordinary times we are all living through. I would like to thank you for all your work in 
educating and caring for your child during the period of lockdown. We know that the Coronavirus 
pandemic has put extra pressures on families with children with special educational needs and 
disabilities and that it has been an anxious time for parents/carers and your children.  

I wrote to you in May about the arrangements the local authority and educational settings were 
putting in place to support children and young people with Special Educational Needs or Disabilities.  
Since this time, the government has been regularly updating its guidance relating to education and 
Special Educational Needs/Disabilities as the number of people affected by Coronavirus reduces. 
The government temporarily changed the law relating to Education Health and Care Plans, to allow 
local authorities, education settings and health to make their ‘reasonable endeavours’ to deliver the 
provision in plans.  This temporary change ceased on the 31st July. If you have any concerns about 
what education, health or care provision your child will receive when they return to education, 
please contact your school SENCO, headteacher or: Information, Advice and Support Manchester 
for advice on: 0161 209 8356 or email: parents@manchester.gov.uk 

The latest government guidance says that all children and young people, including those with 
Education, Health and Care plans (EHCPs) should return to education in September.  We realise 
that this will be worrying for parents whilst we still have coronavirus cases in the area. However, 
being back in education is important for children’s and young people’s learning and also for their 
emotional wellbeing.  

In Manchester, the local authority and health staff have been working with our schools, colleges and 
early years settings, to make sure that they are well prepared to welcome back children and young 
people safely in September.  Educational settings have carried out risk assessments to make sure 
they can provide a well-managed and safe return for pupils in September.  We have put our 
responses to all frequently asked questions on the Local Offer website. I have included a few of the 
questions with this letter, but unfortunately there were too many to post easily. Please do look at all 
the FAQs on the Local Offer Covid-19 page: www.manchester.gov.uk/sendlocaloffer   Many children 
with EHCPs had a successful return to school last term; in this video a pupil from North Ridge High 
one of our special schools in Manchester  talks about her experience of returning to school: 
https://youtu.be/WQ_gpNvcrnk 

Your son’s/daughter’s school, college or setting will be in touch to let you know their arrangements 
for welcoming children and young back to education.   

We look forward to working closely together as we approach a new academic year. Thank you so 
much for your continuing support and commitment. 

Yours sincerely 

                  
Isobel Booler                                                                                                                                     
Head of schools quality assurance and strategic SEND 

 

http://www.manchester.gov.uk/sendlocaloffer
https://youtu.be/WQ_gpNvcrnk


FAQs for Parents and Carers of children and young people with SEND in Manchester 

The following advice has been prepared with the help of our Public Health team in Manchester to 
give parents and carers as much information as possible before children return to school in 
September. The full FAQ document is available on the Local Offer. 
www.manchester.gov.uk/sendlocaloffer                                                                                       
Further information is also available on the government Coronavirus website for parents/carers 
about what changes and measures to expect in schools in September: 
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-
years-providers-schools-and-colleges-during-the-coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak                                  
and for parents/carers with a son or daughter in a specialist setting: 
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-for-full-opening-special-schools-and-other-
specialist-settings 

Q      Is it compulsory for my child to attend school from September? 

A      Yes; from the start of the next academic year in September, it is compulsory for children of 
all school years to attend.                                                                                                              
Early Years - Attendance in early years settings, such as nurseries, is not compulsory, but we hope 
children will return to their setting or take up their early years offer in September.                    
Further Education - All young people aged 16-18 are covered by the Raising of the Participation 
Age policy, so young people are expected to stay in learning until they are 18. This might be in a 
school sixth form, a college, an apprenticeship, traineeship or a job with recognised training. If you 
are concerned that your young person does not have a place in further education or needs help 
finding employment, please get in touch with the Connect service: email eet@careerconnect.org.uk 
or whatsapp 07973 936418 

Q      How safe will schools and colleges be? 

A      Our schools and settings can provide a well-managed environment, to reduce the risk of 
infection. Public Health England is clear that if settings do this, the risk of transmission will be 
lowered. These measures include: 

● changes in pick up and drop off arrangements, improved signage and one-way movement 
systems; 
● ensuring pupils and staff do not attend if they or someone in their household has those 
coronavirus symptoms; 
● washing hands more often than usual; 
● promoting good hygiene around sneezing/ coughing into tissue, which is then put in a bin; 
● cleaning frequently touched surfaces and equipment; 
● changes to classroom layout and timetables to reduce contact; 
● regular deep-cleaning; 
● grouping pupils in a ‘bubble’ designed to help with infection control. 

Q      Will staff be using personal protective equipment (PPE)? 

A      Wearing a face covering or face mask in classrooms is not recommended. PPE will only be 
used if a child or young person becomes unwell with symptoms of coronavirus whilst in their school 
and needs direct personal care until they can return home. Also, those children and young people 
whose care routinely already involves the use of PPE due to their intimate care needs, will continue 
to receive their care in the same way. However the school nurse will be wearing PPE as they need 
to follow NHS guidelines for all staff.  

In areas under local intervention (as Manchester currently is), new government guidance states that 
face coverings should be worn by adults and pupils when moving around, such as in corridors and 
communal areas where social distancing is difficult to maintain. The same exemptions apply as for 
the wearing of masks in shops and on public transport and include children with special educational 
needs /disability. Face coverings in education - GOV.UK 

http://www.manchester.gov.uk/sendlocaloffer
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-during-the-coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/what-parents-and-carers-need-to-know-about-early-years-providers-schools-and-colleges-during-the-coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-for-full-opening-special-schools-and-other-specialist-settings
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-for-full-opening-special-schools-and-other-specialist-settings
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/face-coverings-in-education/face-coverings-in-education


Q      Will I be fined if my child does not attend school? 

A      School attendance will be compulsory again from September, this means that it is 
parents’/carers’ duty to ensure their child attends regularly.  Schools and local authorities have a 
duty to follow up absence and will once again be able to issue fixed policy notices but we know that 
some children with SEND may need to transition back to school more gradually. Please speak to 
the class teacher or SENCO about how they can support you to get your child used to attending 
school again. 

Q      My child has been shielding – will they have to go back to school/college? 

A      The government has advised that children and young people who were shielding are now 
able to return to education. 

A very small number of children and young people with certain medical conditions may be advised 
by their health professionals that they should continue to have their needs met at home.   If you are 
unsure whether this is the case for your child, please speak to your GP or consultant.  Schools and 
colleges have a duty to provide work and resources for children and young people who are unable 
to attend for medical reasons and to work with families, and health and care staff to put in place the 
provision in the EHCP. Where children and young people are not able to attend their setting 
because parents are following clinical or public health advice, absence will not be penalised. Please 
contact your school SENCO if you wish to discuss how school will meet your child’s medical needs. 

Q      Will my child’s EHCP review still take place? 

A      Schools and colleges have been carrying out reviews online or by telephone during the 
summer term.  We expect most reviews will take place in this way in the autumn term as well, to 
minimise the number of visitors to schools.  The local authority EHCP team is working to statutory 
deadlines for new requests for assessments, reviews and consultations.  If you have any concerns 
about your child’s EHCP please contact the SENCO or Information, Advice and Support 
Manchester. Telephone: 0161 209 8356 or email: parents@manchester.gov.uk   

Q      How will my child travel to school? 

A      SEN transport. The local authority still has a duty to provide free home to school transport for 
all eligible children of school age.  Section 508b of the Education Act allows local authorities to 
provide this in alternative ways. This can include providing personal travel budgets to pay mileage to 
parents/carers to take their children to education.  If your son or daughter currently receives home to 
school transport, you will be contacted by school or the Travel Co-ordination Team to discuss the 
best way of getting your child to school or college safely. 
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